Bear Lake Association Annual Meeting

May 28th, 2017   7:30 PM

Minutes

Sam Rahaim, president, called the meeting to order at 7:35 PM.  The current board members were then introduced:  Jeff Shull, vice president, Barb Barrett, member at large, Marty May, treasurer, Marge Knable, secretary and Sam Rahaim, president.  Sam then introduced new members, Dave and Nancy Lawrence.  He asked for who has been on the lake the longest.  Marilyn Slabaugh has been here 72 years. Sam then introduced our first guest speaker
Anthony Rupard – Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy 

Mr. Rupard shared background information on the GTRLC and specifically about the purchase of Camp Tapico a very diverse piece of property which will have trails, birding, fishing, and other recreational uses.  It has been named the “Upper Manistee Headwaters” and encompasses 1280 Acres with a 130 Acre lake.  It is a 3.7 million dollar project and 2 million has already been raised.  Mr. Rupard will be presenting more extensive information at the annual BLTIA meeting in August.
Fred VanDyke – AuSable Institute

Mr. VanDyke shared background information on how ASI developed and has now become a hands-on summer camp experience for college students in a conservation program. Their mission is to educate all environmental systems including lake ecology and management.  Mr. Van Dyke reported that our lake continues to be beautiful and ecologically healthy.  The group has been at Bear Lake 3 years and will return July 17th to continue testing.  ASI is celebrating its 60th year and everyone is invited to join in on June 1st at 2:00 PM at 7526 Sunset Trail NE. 

Board of Directors Members, Terms, Voting

The first order of business was the Board of Directors Members Terms and Voting. Barb Barrett and Sam Rahaim’s terms have expired and both are willing to continue their respective roles.  Barb shared her love of the lake and the areas she has worked on.  Sam then asked for any nominations from the floor and since there were none, Jeff Shull nominated Barb Barrett as a member at large for 3 years and Marty May seconded the nomination.  Membership vote affirmatively. Sam Rahaim indicated he would like to stay on but then asked for nominations from the floor.  Again, no one volunteered and Marty May made a motion to elect Sam Rahaim for another term and Marge Knable seconded the nomination. The membership voted affirmatively to continue Sam Rahaim’s term for another 3 years. 
Quality of Bear Lake

Sam prepared a PowerPoint presentation to follow the agenda previously sent to the members.  This will be on the website.
PLM

PLM reported that the amount of treatment coverage was reduced from 4.8 acres in 2016 to 4.0 acres in 2017. Treatments have been very effective.  We have an oligotrophic lake which is great.  No change in Zebra mussels although one resident has seen quite a few.  PLM will continue to check for new invasive species.  A question was asked regarding treatment in Eleanor Bay and the canals. PLM has the permit to treat Eleanor Bay and has performed treatments at the mouth of the bay.  A request was made to check the Algae coming from the Canals as the water is higher and the algae not only comes into the lake but often has an odor.  Algae can be treated if the levels are high. Sam indicated he would ask PLM to check both.  The first survey will be June 11th.
CLMP (Cooperative Lakes Management Program)
Mike and Sue Boss continue to take Secchi readings for clarity (transparency), and tests for chlorophyll and phosphorus. CLMP results indicate that Bear Lake is one of the cleanest lakes in the program.
MDEQ

Bear Lake was invited to participate in a survey of Blue-Green Algae in MI Lakes.  Barb & Pat Barrett, Don and Marty May and Sam Rahaim were involved in recording any blue-green algae in the lake. Toxin producing blue-green algae was present in the lake in 2017 but at extremely low levels and no action was taken.  Microcystin (toxin found in Flint drinking water) levels were zero.

Aquatic Invasive Species Landing Blitz

The DEQ is sponsoring their 5th Annual Landing Blitz, which is to inform boaters of aquatic invasive species and to deliver a message that includes Clean, Drain, Dry and Dispose of unwanted bait.  Bear Lake Association will participate at the boat launch on SATURDAY, June 30th beginning at 8 AM.   Marge Knable is looking for volunteers to work in 2 hour/2 person shifts to hand out literature and explain the Clean Boats, Clean Waters program.  Please contact her at 810-923-4197 if you can help.
Purple Loosestrife
Reminder: pull it out if you see it, bag it and dispose of properly in the garbage.
Geese 
No geese nests have been sighted.  Continue to put up rope barriers in the spring.
Lake Water Levels

Lake water levels are the highest in 38 years. While we usually lose water during the summer we did NOT in 2017.  The lake has increased over the last 4 years and Mr. VanDyke of ASI said we are in a 10 year geological cycle of high water.  High speed boating creates a wave action that continues to deteriorate the shoreline where plants and dirt fall into the lake.  Someone asked about sea walls and another resident said their neighbor had been denied as there were new requirements and fewer are given out.  The new thought is to use plants, large rocks, and other natural sources.  Mr. VanDyke suggested we inquire Tip O Mitt Environment to have a “Score the Shore Survey” in reference to shore erosion.  John Cochran continues to measure the lake level with readings from a water level gauge situated on the east side of the lake. 
Fish Stocking

The DNR stocked the lake but no official count was available.
Treasurer’s Report 

Sam shared that Bear Lake had a new SAD which will be based on previous year’s costs and next year’s estimated expenses. Last year the lake owner contribution was 0 and in 2018 it will be $16.  There is a maximum of $50 that can be charged without lake owners approval.  Lake treatment averages $4700 per year.  The new SAD allows for reimbursement on various expenses previously paid by the association which amounts to about $800.   The Association account has a balance of $2,381.19.  The Association again has received a donation from a non-lake owner. Details are available in the PowerPoint presentation on the web.
Loon Ranger
Mary Vervisch, our Loon Ranger, reported that the high lake levels along with the 2 week late ice thaw on the lake makes it doubtful that we would have a nest this year.  In 2017 we had 2 young make it to fall, 2016 (1) and 2015 (1).  Once hatched, the loons do not return to the nest but spend the next 2 weeks in a “nursery” environment.  A “loons nesting” sign was put at the boat launch and one at Eleanor’s Bay last year. Please stay the required 300 – 500 feet away from Loons.  Do NOT chase them.  They are federally protected and one should call the Sheriff if you see a problem. Mary shared their were “platforms” available for purchase to attract loon’s to nest.  Sam reported that Cub Lake has tried this approach but it has been unsuccessful.  
What you can do

Please support the lake by reviewing the list and getting involved.

Miscellaneous

The BLTIA has put together community cards with helpful emergency resources and contact information for the township.  The card also includes guidelines for maintaining lake quality and safety on Bear and Cub Lakes.  These would be good to post in your homes – especially if you have guests or renters.  Contact Sam if you would like one.

Pickleball has resumed at the township hall on Tuesday and Thursday at 9:00 AM.  Come and play or just learn about the game.  Gentle Yoga is available at the township hall on Monday and Wednesday at 9:00 AM – just come!
The board may do another Septic tank check due to the high water levels this year.  The last one was 3 years ago.
A homeowner suggested that buoys be removed in the fall as many were submerged with this year’s high water and were a potential hazard to boaters.
Marilyn Slabaugh drew Kim Bechman as the winner of a large Pizza from Bear’s Lair.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Marge Knable, Secretary
